LICENSING SUB-COMMITTEE 2

FRIDAY 2 NOVEMBER 2007 AT 10.00am

PRESENT:
Councillors Boaden, Mrs Farmer and Tootle.

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillor Bell was present as a substitute Member.

LSC2.05/07
APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMAN FOR THE MEETING

RESOLVED – That Councillor Boaden be appointed as Chairman of Licensing Sub-Committee 2 for this meeting.  Councillor Boaden thereupon took the Chair.

LSC2.06/07

APPLICATION TO VARY A CLUB PREMISES CERTIFICATE – UPPERBY MENS INSTITUTE

The Licensing Officer submitted report LDS.70/07 regarding an application to vary the premises certificate of Upperby Mens Institute, Upperby, Carlisle.

In addition to the Council’s Licensing Officer, Principal Solicitor and Trainee Committee Clerk, the following people attended the meeting to take part in proceedings:

Applicant:

Mr Armstrong, on behalf of the Club Committee (Mr Rigmire, Mr Mackay, Ms Stevenson, Club Vice Chair, Treasurer and Stewardess respectively)

Responsible Authorities:

Mr Downey, Environmental Health Officer, Carlisle City Council

Interested Party Representations:

Mr Purdham, on behalf of the interested parties

Mr Waters

The Principal Solicitor outlined the procedure for the meeting.

The Licensing Officer reported that an application had been received for the variation of the Club Premises Certificate.  The application was to extend the supply of alcohol to members and bona fide guests to the boundaries of the Club property including the car park area.  The amendment would accommodate the new smoking legislation.

Environmental Health raised issues, as a Responsible Authority, regarding possible nuisance should the application be successful.

There had been 16 letters from persons living in the vicinity who wished to raise objections to the proposed variation.  The concern was regarding the potential for public nuisance, disorder and protection of children. 

Members of the Club committee attended the Civic Centre on 21 August 2007 for an informal meeting with officers and some of the residents who had objected to the variation, no agreement had been reached.

The Licensing Officer then outlined the relevant sections of the Council’s Licensing Policy which had a bearing on the application and should be taken into consideration when making a decision.  He also outlined the relevant National Guidance and reminded Members that the application must be considered, with regard given to the representations made and the evidence given before them.

Mr Armstrong, on behalf of the Club Committee, circulated documentation to the Sub Committee with the approval of all parties involved and then addressed the Sub-Committee in support of the application for the variation highlighting the following:

· The Club had sent letters to neighbours of the premises to inform them, out of courtesy, of the plans for the outside area and asked them to inform the Club of any concerns they may have had, there was very little response to the letter;

· On 30 June 2007 tables, chairs and parasols were erected in the car park;

· An Environmental Health Officer and a Smoking Officer then visited the premises to inspect the outside area and look around the Club;

· The same day as the Environmental Health visit, Mr Watson telephoned the Club to inform them that they could not sell alcohol in open containers to be consumed outside;

· Members of the Club took tables and chairs outside during the summer months, the application to vary the licence would formalise the arrangement;

· Mr Purdham then telephoned the Club to say he was not happy with the tables and chairs and he was informed that it was a temporary measure;

· After a telephone call from the Licensing Officer an application for the variation was made and advertised;

· Environmental Health then visited again because they had concerns that the application was to extend to the boundary;

· The variation to include the whole area was to ensure Members would not be breaching anything if they walked around with a drink;

· The 2 patrons that ran from the Club into Mr Purdham’s garden were disciplined and suspended and a letter of apology had been sent to Mr Purdham;

· Two weeks after the incident there was a letter from the Licensing Officer inviting representatives of the Club to an informal meeting at the Civic Centre but there was no resolution at the meeting;

· There was no intention of using the whole car park area, it was just the area on the plan;

· The only access to the Club was now the main doors, the fire exit was only used as an emergency exit and entertainment used the doors to bring in their equipment;

· There had been extra sound proofing fitted to the fire exit doors;

· There was no intention to serve alcohol outside, Members would still have to go to the bar;

· The opening hours were 11.00am – midnight Sunday to Thursday and 11.00am to 01.00am on Friday and Saturday, no drinks were allowed outside after 11.00pm;

· There was no entertainment outside;

· There were notices in place requesting courtesy and no noise when leaving the premises;

· If patrons breached the notices they could be banned;

· Children were not allowed in the Club unless they were attending a private function;

· CCTV had been installed;

· Members helped to police the area;

· The car park had a 5mph speed limit;

· The area was cleaned daily and the car park was cleaned twice a week;

· The car park was already lit during the night for safety.

Mr Armstrong then answered questions and responded to comments from Sub-Committee Members in relation to the following:

· It was not the intention of the Club to use the whole car park for the supply of alcohol, he had discussed the wording with the Licensing Officer and had agreed to take the variation to the boundary;

· An application had not been made to Planning Services;

· The outside area would be used for a combination of a drinking area and a smoking area;

· The outside area would hold 28 people;

· The outside area would have drinking until 11.00pm then would be a smoking area only until closing time;

· Mr Armstrong confirmed that he had only taken advice from the Licensing Officer and the Licensing Officer had not made the application;

· The proposed smoking area was the boxed area on the plan on appendix four and that it would have a canopy with no sides;

· There was no one solely responsible for policing the area, staff, committee members and club members all assisted in checking the area;

· The CCTV did not pick up sound;

· The Club Premises Licence stated that alcohol could only be taken off the premises in a sealed container and the variation to the Licence would alter that;

· If guests were breaching the rules for the use of the outside area they would be asked to leave and the Members that had signed them in would be disciplined.

The Licensing Officer explained that a sealed container meant an un-opened bottle or can.

Mr Downey, on behalf of Environmental Health, then addressed the Sub-Committee regarding the application for the variation highlighting the following:

· A map of the area and the Club had been circulated, the scale was 1cm to 10m, the map showed the area was a well used residential area and there was no other significant noise sources in the area;

· The shape of the car park was not suited to supervision as it was open and unsecured;

· The Club had used the car park as a ‘beer garden’ during the summer and evidence from this period could be used to gauge what will happen;

· There had been complaints received and noise diaries had been provided by residents;

· There was significant noise issues including shouting, offensive language up to 1am by people using the outside area and one occasion of entertainment noise past the licensed hours;

· There had been reports of anti social behaviour in the car park including fighting, urinating, people falling into boundary hedges;

· There was a serious and proven risk of nuisance and significant safety and welfare risk to staff and members;

· The Club and car park conflicted with the characteristics of the neighbourhood;

· Environmental Services had not been informed of the proposed and current methods of control;

· The CCTV was a passive tool and only assisted after the event;

· The use of staff to control problems was dangerous unless they were correctly trained;

· The disciplinary measures were only feasible to Members and were not a deterrent to non-members;

· The outside area was not suitable as a beer garden as it was too small;

· A small area could be provided in a proper location for smoking/drinking until 11.00pm, this would be consistent with other premises in residential areas;

· Some complaints had been received from day time events.

Mr Downey then answered questions and responded to comments from Sub-Committee Members in relation to the following:

· A small area in a proper location would be reasonable but not for 28 people;

· Mr Downey proposed that the area should only be used for smoking until 11.00pm;

Mr Purdham, on behalf of interested parties, then addressed the Sub-Committee regarding the application for the variation highlighting the following:

· Mr Purdham asked if he could circulate photographs to the Sub-Committee, the applicant objected to the late submission of the photographs and so they were not circulated;

· The Club had installed tables and chairs on 30 June and had permitted Members to take drinks outside to the tables;

· There was foul and abusive language in an area where children play;

· His property was 8 foot away from the premises;

· There had been two occasions of naked people in the car park and people urinating in the car park;

· There had been people in the street with pint glasses and the licence was for sealed containers only;

· He felt the management took a relaxed approach to managing the area;

· 16 residents objected to the proposals and only a small number had attended the Sub-Committee because the Club had placed all the names and addresses of the people complaining in the Club and this led to the residents feeling victimised;

· The residents had to put up with the outside area for four months and it was not getting better.

Mr Waters then addressed the Sub-Committee regarding the application for the variation highlighting the following:

· Why had residents names and addresses been put in the Club?

· The situation had not improved in four months.

The Licensing Officer explained that the names and addresses of the interested parties could be obtained from the Council’s web site and the report was in the public domain.

In response to a question regarding the impact of the Club on his life, Mr Purdham stated:

· The incidents had impacted on his sleep, the Club was licensed to 1am but there had been at least one occasion when there was an incident at 1.45am;

· He had a young son who sleeps at the rear of the property and he was woken by the noise, he was frightened to be alone upstairs due to the noise;

· The foul language used impacts on all the children in the area.

In response to a question regarding the impact of the Club on his life, Mr Waters stated:

· He lived further away from the premises but heard shouting and swearing when his windows are open;

· He was a Member of the Club and only objected to the noise issues.

Mr Purdham and Mr Waters then answered questions and responded to comments from Sub-Committee Members in relation to the following:

· The controls currently in place at the Club had not been effective in reducing the nuisance and Mr Purdham had supplied noise diaries right up to the week before the Sub-Committee;

· Mr Purdham confirmed he was representing all the neighbours that were on the list;

· Mr Purdham did not have documentary evidence of people being naked in the car park;

· Mr Waters confirmed that if the area was policed correctly he would not have any objections.

Mr Armstrong then explained that he had placed the residents names and addresses in the Club because he felt it was his responsibility to inform Members of the representations and what was expected of them and to get feedback or suggestions to help with the issues raised.  One suggestion that was in place was the use of acoustic boards.  He had tried to keep Members informed and contacted the Licensing Officer to ensure he was not in breach of anything.

At 11.11am, all parties, with the exception of the Sub-Committee Members, the Principal Solicitor and the Trainee Committee Clerk withdrew from the meeting whilst the Sub-Committee gave detailed consideration to the matter.

The parties returned at 11.33am to hear the Sub-Committee’s decision which was as follows:-

The matter concerned an application by the Club Committee of Upperby Mens Institute, 41 Lamb Street, Carlisle to vary the Club Premises Licence at premises known as the Upperby Mens Institute, Lamb Street, Carlisle by extending the same to the boundaries of the Club property including the car park area. 

The Sub Committee had considered the application and taken into account the evidence before it.  In particular it had listened to the submissions made by:

1. Mr Armstrong on behalf of the Applicant

2. Jeff Downey on behalf of Environmental Health

3. Mr Purdham and Mr Waters on behalf of the interested parties

Full consideration was given to those people who spoke at the meeting and to all the letters of representation.  The Sub Committee decided that all the interested parties lived in the vicinity of the Premises. 

After careful consideration the Panel had decided that the application be rejected.

The Sub Committee gave the following reasons for its decision:

1. The Sub Committee were of the opinion that the terms of the application were contrary to one of the licensing objectives, in particular the panel were of the opinion that it was not conducive to the prevention of public nuisance.

2. The Sub Committee gave due weight to the representations by Environmental Health and the interested parties and agreed that the application, if granted, would increase public nuisance.  In particular it is noted that there have been incidents of public nuisance from the Premises previously. 

3. The Sub Committee has had regard to the Licensing Policy, in particular paragraphs 4.5.13, 4.5.14, 4.5.20 and 4.5.21 as well as Guidance issued under section 182 and was of the view that the imposition of additional conditions would not be appropriate in these circumstances.

The decision would be confirmed in writing and would include details of the rights of appeal.

The meeting was adjourned at 11.35am and reconvened at 11.45am.

LSC2.07/07

APPLICTION TO REVIEW A PREMISES LICENCE BY INTERESTED PARTIES – CREIGHTON RUGBY CLUB

The Licensing Officer submitted report LDS.91/07 regarding an application for the review of a premises licence in accordance with Section 51 of the Licensing Act 2003 in respect of premises known as Creighton Rugby Club, Sycamore Lane, Carlisle.

In addition to the Council’s Licensing Officer, Principal Solicitor and Trainee Committee Clerk, the following people attended the meeting to take part in proceedings:

Applicant:

Mr Ian Tait and Mrs Lorraine Errington of Oval Court, Sycamore Lane

Interested Party Representations:

Mr Rogers, Chairman on behalf of the Club Committee

Responsible Authority Representation

M Neatis, Environmental Health, Carlisle City Council

The Principal Solicitor outlined the procedure for the meeting.

The Licensing Officer reported that an application had been received from Mr Tait and Mrs Errington, residents of Oval Court, Sycamore Lane, Interested Parties under the Licensing Act 2003, for the review of the premises licence relating to Creighton Rugby, Sycamore Lane, Carlisle.

The review application related to the prevention of Public Nuisance licensing objective.

Following the advertising of the review Mr and Mrs Rangeley, residents of Sycamore Lane, submitted a representation which stated that noise levels emanating from the Rugby Club were not excessive.  A copy of their letter had previously been circulated between the parties and was provided to Members.

Following the receipt of a copy of the review application, Cumbria Constabulary had forwarded a letter to the Licensing Office in response to the application.

Since the report had been prepared there had been three further letters received in support of the Club including a petition which had been circulated to the Sub-Committee.

The Licensing Officer then outlined the relevant sections of the Council’s Licensing Policy which had a bearing on the application and should be taken into consideration when making a decision.  He also outlined the relevant National Guidance and reminded Members that the application must be considered, with regard given to the representations made and the evidence given before them.

In response to a question the Licensing Officer confirmed that all parties had received copies of the additional letters and petition.

The Principal Solicitor explained to the Sub-Committee that only the first page of the petition could be used because the additional pages were not headed with any description of the purpose of the peition.

Mr Tait, on behalf of interested parties, then addressed the Sub-Committee highlighting the following:

· The vast majority of people purchased their homes before the Club was built;

· Residents were told the Club would be a sports club and there had been no mention of functions;

· The Club had been monitored by Environmental Health but they had found no evidence of noise but there were reservations regarding when the noise monitoring took place;

· Environmental Health had not witnessed live music being played;

· Residents did not want the Club to close or restrict its use for cricket or rugby but they did object to the noise nuisance at night by people leaving the premises;

· The problems had been happening since April 2006 and were a genuine nuisance; 

· Noise was from the car park;

· The Club was licensed for 230 people with music until 2.30am, there had not been a function of that size yet;

· The Club played loud music and when people leave they were still shouting;

· It was a residential area with no background noise.

Mr Tait then answered questions and responded to comments from Sub-Committee Members in relation to the following:

· Live music was louder than recorded music;

· Environmental Health had closed the complaint without monitoring live music;

· Live music had taken place 4 or 5 times;

· Not knowing what kind of function would take place on a Friday or Saturday had become stressful because he didn’t know if he would be disturbed or not;

· He was unable to sleep due to the stress the noise caused;

· He stated his normal bedtime, if there was no function on, would be 11.45pm;

· Some residents worked weekends and shifts;

· One condition of the licence was to keep the side doors closed, unfortunately during functions the room gets hot and so the door is opened.  It was much noisier when the door was open;

· The sound limiter was installed and had only been monitored on Tuesday 30 October so it was not known if it would work;

· The sound monitoring for the limiter took place during an afternoon when there was no function, we would have preferred for it to have taken place during a function;

· The front of the Club was going to be no smoking but this has not happened;

· The advertisement for the Club had opening hours of 12noon until 11.00pm which is why there would be no change to people using the Club;

· The petition in the report was produced in April 2007 and was largely out of date.

In response to a question the Principal Solicitor stated that she was unaware of any case law requiring petitions to be dated.

Mr Neatis, on behalf of Environmental Health, then addressed the Sub-Committee highlighting the following:

· The premises had been visited for noise monitoring purposes on several occasions starting on 26 May 2007 and finishing 21 July 2007;

· There was no statutory noise nuisance on any of the visits;

· Noise monitoring took place outside Mr Tait’s house.

Mr Neatis then answered questions and responded to comments from Sub-Committee Members in relation to the following:

· He had spoken to the Club regarding the noise diaries, and as a result, the steward for the premises had been replaced.  There had been some improvement initially but then the complaints began again;

· The sound limiter had been installed in August and the engineer had set it to a pre-determined level.  There was a delay in the re-setting of the level by Mr Neatis because the Club had to borrow DJ equipment.  The complainants were invited to attend but were unable to do so.

· When noise reached the level set on the limiter it cuts out the noise;

· The machine could be tampered with but it was on the ceiling approximately 9 foot high alteration would require some technical knowledge;

· The noise investigation at the Club had been carried out the same way all noise investigations were carried out;

· The noise monitoring had taken place at various times and dates to ensure monitoring took place when a variety of functions were on;

· The Club gave Environmental Services a list of functions but did not know which of the functions would be monitored;

· The Club had been helpful and had co-operated during the investigation;

Mr Rogers, on behalf of Creighton Rugby Club, then addressed the Sub-Committee highlighting the following:

· Creighton Rugby Club had not caused a statutory nuisance, evidence in the report supported this;

· Environmental Health had investigated twice and there had been no evidence of noise nuisance witnessed;

· There was support from Mr and Mrs Rangeley and they were the Club’s closest neighbours;

· The petition from April was outdated and some people in the petition no longer lived in the area;

· There was only two people who had been concerned enough to complain;

· Drinking at the front of the Club did not contravene any licensing laws;

· The Club was a family friendly venue and children were allowed to attend functions, however, the Club has a self imposed rule and ensured all children were out of the bar by 9pm;

· The Club has a late licence but functions usually finished between midnight and 12.30, the average attendance at a function was 75, there would only be a proportion of those people that would need taxis;

· The Club was a ‘not for profit’ club which was founded in 1927 and run by a committee.  Any surplus money was used for the benefit of Rugby.  The Club had a variety of uses for the Community including exercise classes, neighbourhood forum meetings and Members surgeries;

· The Club voluntarily bought and installed the sound limiter;

· The Club had already asked Taxis not to sound their horn when collecting passengers;

· Fluorescent signs were displayed during functions asking customers to exit quietly;

· The Club encouraged customers not to drink and smoke at the front of the building;

· The fire exit doors had been opened during functions but when a member of staff saw that they were open they would be closed immediately;

· CCTV had been installed at the front of the building;

· The Club had been used to full capacity of 230 people at New Year and there had been no problems;

· The Club was reliant on the surplus money made at functions to support sport;

· The employment of door staff was unnecessary, unreasonable and disproportionate;

· The applicant had asked for windows and doors in the function room to be closed at all times, this was acceptable to the Club and they would operate that policy.

Mr Rogers then answered questions and responded to comments from Sub-Committee Members in relation to the following:

· The Club opened in March 2006;

· There was a function at the Club most weekends, functions included christenings, retirements and birthday parties.  The Club did not hold 18th birthday parties;

· The Club did not feel it was necessary to ban smoking from the front of the building because the encouragement worked;

· Customers were given help to get taxis and could wait inside until their taxi arrived;

· Staff patrolled the premises;

· If there was a function with 75 people in there would be 3 or 4 staff working;

· Staff would be free at the end of the evening to assist during closing time.

The Principal Solicitor gave the definition of public nuisance as set out in the guidance.

At 12.45pm, all parties, with the exception of the Sub-Committee Members, the Principal Solicitor and the Trainee Committee Clerk withdrew from the meeting whilst the Sub-Committee gave detailed consideration to the matter.

The parties returned at 1.18pm to hear the Sub-Committee’s decision which was as follows:-

This matter concerned an application by Ian Tait and Lorraine Errington to review the Premises Licence at the Creighton Rugby Club, Sycamore lane, Carlisle

The Sub Committee had considered the application and taken into account the evidence before it.  In particular it has listened to the submissions made by:

1. Ian Tait on behalf of himself and Lorraine Errington

2. Michael Neatis on behalf of Carlisle City Council

3. Mr Rogers on behalf of the Creighton Rugby Club

The Sub Committee has also considered written evidence in the form of letters from Inspector Wickwar, Mr and Mrs Rangeley, Ms Kenny and Mr McDonald, a petition produced by the applicants, letters from Mrs McLauchlan, Ms Metcalfe and the occupier of 3 Twickenham Court, as well as the first page of a petition dated 22.10.07.

The Sub Committee considered that all those interested parties who had made representations do live or work in the vicinity of the premises, with the exception of several signatories to the second petition.

After careful consideration the Sub Committee had unanimously decided to impose the following conditions to the Premises Licence:

1. PPN 4 - All external doors and windows shall be kept closed when regulated entertainment is being provided except in the event of an emergency.

2. PPN 6 – the licence holder or his representative shall conduct regular assessments of the noise coming from the premises on every occasion the premises are used for regulated entertainment and shall take steps to reduce the level of noise where it is likely to cause a disturbance to local residents.  A written record shall be made of those assessments in a log book kept for that purpose and shall include, the time and date of the checks, the person making them and the results including any remedial action.

3. On each occasion when functions are held, notices shall be displayed at all exits from the premises in a place where they can be seen and easily read by the public requiring customers to leave the premises and the area quietly.

The Sub Committee gave the following reasons for this decision:

1. The Sub Committee has had regard to the Licensing Policy, in particular paragraphs 5.2.1 and 5.2.2, as well as the s182 Guidance.

2. The Sub Committee was satisfied that there had been nuisance caused to at least two households in the vicinity of the premises.

3. Members were therefore of the opinion that at least one of the licensing objectives, namely the prevention of public nuisance, was not being met.

The Members of the Sub Committee would encourage the Club to consider the provision of a suitable smoking shelter at the rear of the premises, which may avoid the necessity of a further review.

The decision would be confirmed in writing and would include details of rights of appeal.

LSC2.08/07
SUSPENSION OF THE COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE

RESOLVED – That during the above item the Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time of three hours.

(The meeting ended at 1.20pm)

